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Written Testimony in Support of HB 121 

Chairman LaRe, Vice Chair Swearingen, Ranking Member Leland, and members of the House 

Criminal Justice Committee, my name is Micaela Deming and I am the Policy Director and Staff 

Attorney of the Ohio Domestic Violence Network. I am here today representing 75 local 

domestic violence organizations across the state. In 2020, ODVN programs sheltered more than 

7,190 DV survivors and their children and provided 111,487 survivors and children with 

services. Those victims needed help obtaining a protective order or support while they 

prosecuted their abusers. Many of them were looking for housing and other assistance as they 

rebuild their lives after experiencing abuse.  

Based on our direct service and support of direct service providers across the state of Ohio, we 

support House Bill 121. 

According to a national Institute of Justice report, 40 to 45% of women in abusive relationships 

are sexually assaulted by their abusive partner, and over half of those women were sexually 

assaulted multiple times.1 This form of intimate partner sexual assault is more likely to cause 

physical injury than sexual assault perpetrated by non-intimate partners.2 Women who are 

sexually assaulted by their violent partner are at a greater risk for homicide.3 Despite this 

reality, married women in Ohio have less legal protection from rape than unmarried women. 

Indeed, current law serves as a disincentive for women to enter into marriage, knowing that 

they will lose legal protection if their spouse decides to be violent. 

One in nine girls and one in 53 boys under the age of 18 experience sexual abuse or assault at 

the hands of an adult.4 Some of these minor victims of sexual assault by adults or older youth 

experience unwanted teen pregnancy and forced or coerced marriage to their perpetrators to 
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invoke the protections of current Ohio law. According to the Cincinnati Enquirer, before HB 511 

was passed in 2018, nearly 4,500 girls under the age of 17 had been married in Ohio since 2000. 

(Ohio raises minimum age to marry and bans child marriages, by Jessie Balmert. Cincinnati 

Enquirer Jan 2019.) In one instance, a 14-year-old pregnant girl married her 48-year-old 

boyfriend with the court's consent in southern Ohio's Gallia County, according to a Dayton Daily 

News investigation into child marriages.  While those marriages are now not lawful in Ohio, 

child predators can still escape punishment under existing Ohio law by just claiming marital 

privilege and exemption once married to their victim.  

Survivors of child sexual abuse experience mental and physical health problems at much higher 

rates than their non-victimized peers.5 Women who are sexually abused by intimate partners 

suffer higher rates of depression than those who are sexually assaulted by a non-intimate 

partner or who are physically but not sexually abused by their intimate partner.6  

HB 121 removes the spousal rape exceptions so that all victims of rape and sex offenses in Ohio 

have equal access to the law and the ability to testify about those crimes regardless of marital 

status. 

Our domestic violence programs across the state work with victims of sexual assault every day. 

It is for these adult and child victims that we welcome and support measures like HB 121 that 

remove barriers to achieve an oppression and violence free life.  
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